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Good morning Chairman Baldridge, Vice Chair McClain, Ranking Member Sheehy and members of the 

Transportation and Public Safety Committee. Thank you for the opportunity to offer sponsor testimony 

on HB 330, a bill that would designate the bridge on State Route 46 over Interstate 80 located in 

Mahoning County as the "Air Force 2nd Lt. William Vaughan Memorial Bridge." 

 

William Vaughan was a graduate of Austintown Fitch High School, class of 1938, and enlisted in the 

Army Air Force on November 13, 1941.  

 

Mr. Vaughan was part of the highest decorated crew in Air Force History and received our Nation’s 

second highest award, the Distinguished Service Cross for his extraordinary heroism in action while 

serving in a B-17 Bomber of the 65th Bombardment Squadron, 43rd Bombardment Group, in action over 

Bougainville Island on June 16th 1943.  

 

Lt. Vaughan was the Radio Operator of a volunteer bomber crew which undertook an important and 

dangerous photo-mapping mission over the heavily defended enemy Base of Buka in Papua New 

Guinea, where about 37,000 American troops were to land in a few months. Just before the 

photographing was completed, about 22 enemy fighters attacked the plane. The bomber was extensively 

damaged and five of the crew, including the Pilot were seriously wounded. Nevertheless, by skillful 

evasive flying and by expert gunnery on the part of the crew, successive enemy attacks were fought off. 

In this furious forty-five engagement, five enemy planes were destroyed and two damaged. Lt. Vaughan, 

with a bullet wound in his neck, continued to fight until the enemy had broken combat. He then 

estimated the medical aid required and reported to all Bases to gage where the plane might land. As the 

navigation instruments were disabled, he then remained at his post and received bearings for the return 

flight of 580 miles. He showed admirable skill and courage on this voluntary mission. He also received 

the Silver Star, Distinguished Flying Cross, two Purple Hearts, and is part of a special display located in 

the Museum of the Air Force at Wright Patterson Air Force Base in Dayton, Ohio.  

 

The Austintown Board of Trustees and the Austintown Veterans Service Committee have both, 

unanimously endorsed the naming of the memorial bridge in honor of Air Force 2nd Lt. William 

Vaughan.  This legislation will stand as a memorial to his service to our country. It should also serve as 

a reminder to us all that the freedoms we enjoy every day comes at a high price.  I hope that because of 

the passage of HB330, our community will never forget Lt. William Vaughan’s selfless courage to heed 

the call of duty, and that his legacy will be preserved and honored for generations to come. 

 

Chairman Baldridge and members of the committee, thank you again for the opportunity to provide 

sponsor testimony on House Bill330 and I would be happy to address any question that you may have.  

 




























































